STATE BOARD OF STATIONARY ENGINEERS
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 
May 16, 2017
Time: 
10:09 a.m.
PLACE: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members
 Present:
Harold Norris, Chair
Gregory Restivo, Vice Chair
Robert Bates, Industry Member

Karl Kraft, Chief Boiler Inspector 

Brian Wodka, Industry Member 
Kevin McLeod, Industry Member

Gregory Denevan, Industry Member
Absent: 
NaTerra Bailey, Administrative Specialist
STAFF

PRESENT: 
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Sean Heeter, Acting Administrative Specialist

GUESTS: 
Westley Hutchinson, USDA

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Harold Norris, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Stationary Engineers to Order at 10:36 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The Board members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on January 17, 2017.  Upon Mr. Restivo’s motion and Mr. Denevan’s second the Board approved the Business Meeting Minutes with the corrections. 
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Restivo reported there was 1 complaint 160003, which is still under investigation.  There were no new complaints to report.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Bailey introduced Sean Heeter to the Board and stated that he is sitting in for NaTerra Bailey who is out on medical leave.  Ms. Bailey further stated that she will be out beginning May 19, 2017, for eight (8) to twelve (12) weeks for surgery.  AAG Kinstler will be sitting in for her, and she thanked Ms. Kinstler for her assistance.  She said that she will still be available by phone or email should the Board need to contact her.
REVIEW OF PSI EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for March 2017: 

Stationary Engineer
     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Stationary Engineer Grade 1
	11
	6
	5
	55%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 2
	6
	2
	4
	33%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 3
	14
	5
	9
	36%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 4
	14
	7
	7
	50%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 5
	5
	0
	5
	0%

	                              TOTAL
	50
	20
	25
	40%


PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for April 2017: 

Stationary Engineer
     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Stationary Engineer Grade 1
	8
	3
	5
	38%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 2
	4
	0
	4
	0%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 3
	16
	4
	12
	25%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 4
	19
	3
	6
	33%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 5
	6
	5
	1
	83%

	                              TOTAL
	43
	15
	28
	35%


The report read as follows: 50 candidates were tested in March 2017, 20 passed, 30 failed with a 40% passing rate. For the Month of April 2017, 43 candidates were tested, 15 passed, 28 failed with a 35% passing rate. Since January of 2017, the passing rate is 38%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 5,136 active licensees.
Mr. Norris stated that the Board wants to meet with PSI when Ms. Bailey returns from her medical leave.  Ms. Bailey stated that because of personnel changes at PSI expected to occur during her absence, scheduling a meeting she returns would work well.
OLD BUSINESS 

Ms. Bailey stated HB 246 (Chapter 254), pertaining to a Mechanical Board Special Fund, had passed; however the Board still has to follow the same budgetary guidelines as a general funded board. 
NEW BUSINESS
Ms. Bailey stated the Joint meeting with the Board of Boiler Rules originally scheduled for June 20, 2017 will be rescheduled at the request of the Board of Boiler Rules for a date later in the summer.  She stated that the Board of Boiler Rules staff will provide new meeting dates. Mr. McLeod stated that it is required by statute that the Boards meet once a year. Mr. Wodka stated the Board should discuss an agenda, so that there are several ideas to bring to the Joint meeting.  Ms. Bailey suggested that inspectors could check and record the licenses of Stationary Engineers working in plants. The Board also suggested discussing hazards involved with chillers and horsepower requirements for chillers requiring oversight.  Mr. Wodka raised, and the Board also discussed, a potential issue with historic and portable boilers.  
Ms Bailey stated that she needed the Board’s permission to draft a concept paper for the Secretary seeking permission to propose action on a regulation  COMAR 09.17.01.01 that would require a licensee to respond to a communication form the Board within thirty (30) days. Mr. Wodka asked if the Board can penalize or suspend a license if a licensee fails to respond.  Counsel stated that in order for the Board to charge a licensee, a specific violation of a law or regulation must be alleged and, in order to impose a sanction, the Board must have a provision setting forth the requirement to respond to a communication from the Board before it can allege such a violation. Upon Mr. McLeod’s motion and Mr. Restivo’s second the Board unanimously agreed to have staff draft a concept paper.  
CORRESPONDENCE 

Ms. Bailey stated she received an email from Ryan Blackadar asking whether a Stationary Engineer is needed for an oil heater if the oil heating agent has an operating pressure above 15 Psig at 150 horsepower.  Mr. Kraft stated that the Board would need to know the localized PFD, the location, and size of the pressure vessel.  He also stated that the Board would need to know the source of the heat. The Board also suggested that Mr. Blackadar send the “name plate” data on the boiler by taking a picture of the boiler plate.  
The Board received a copy of an email from Mr. Bernie Salemie to a client pertaining to a contract cancellation.  The Board unanimously decided to table the discussion of this email until the next Board meeting.
Ms. Bailey received an email from Graham Stevenson regarding 24-hour monitoring for a waste heat boiler. Mr. McLeod suggested staff send a letter stating that Mr. Stevenson could submit a proposal for a variance, pursuant to COMAR 09.17.02.09. 
CHAIR’S REPORT

Mr. Norris wishes Ms. Bailey a safe surgery and a speedy recovery.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Upon Mr. McLeod’s, Motion, and Mr. Restivo’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session, pursuant to § 3-305(b) (7) of the General Provisions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, at 11:16 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202 in order to discuss the Stationary Engineer license examinations, and receive advice of counsel pertaining to license candidates. 

Upon completion of the Executive session Mr. McLeod made a Motion, seconded by Mr. Denevan and unanimously carried by the Board to return to the Business Meeting at 11:30 a.m. 

ADJOURNMENT
Upon Mr. McLeod’s Motion, and Mr. Denevan’s second, the Board unanimously carried the Motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:35 a.m.
_________________________


__________________________

Harold Norris, Chair
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